
SECTION 1 - DEFINITION AND TERMS 

Whenever the following pronouns are used in these 
specifications, or in any documents or instruments where 
these specifications govern, the intent and meaning shall be 
interpreted as follows: 

1.1 ADDENDA - A written document which may be issued by the 
Director during the bidding period involving changes to the 
specifications and plans, if any, which shall be considered 
and made a part of the contract. 

1.2 AIRPORTS DIVISION - Airports Division, Department of 
Transportation, State of Hawaii. 

1.3 AWARD - The written acceptance of a proposal by the 
State. 

1.4 BIDDER - Any individual, partnership, corporation or 
other legal entity, or combination thereof, submitting a 
proposal for the work contemplated, acting either directly or 
through a duly authorized representative. 

1.5 CALENDAR DAY - Every day shown on the calendar. If no 
designation of calendar or working day is made, aday shall 
mean calendar day. 

1.6 CHANGE ORDER - A written order issued by the Director to 
the Contractor requiring the contract work to be performed in 
accordance with a change or changes that may involve an 
adjustment in contract time and price or requiring 
performance of any unforeseen work essential to complete the 
contract. 

1.7 CONTRACT - The written agreement between the State and 
the Contractor setting forth the obligations of the parties 
thereunder, including, but not limited to, the performance of 
the work, the furnishing of labor and materials, and the 
basis of payment. 

The contract includes the (1) notice to bidders, (2) 
proposal, (3) contract form and contract bond, (4) 
specifications, (5) special provisions and plans, if any, (6) 
addenda, (7) notice to proceed, and (8) change orders and 
agreements that are required to complete the work, all of 
which constitute one instrument. 

1.8 CONTRACT BOND - The approved form of security, executed 
by the Contractor and its Surety or Sureties, guaranteeing 
the completion of the work in accordance with the terms of 
the contract, and guaranteeing full payment of all claims for 
labor, materials, and supplies used or incorporated in the 
work. 
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1.9 CONTRACT TIME - The number of working days or calendar 
days allowed for completion of the contract, including 
authorized time extensions. 

If a calendar date is specified as the date of 
completion in lieu of the number of working days or calendar 
days, the contract shall be completed by that date. 

In case the contract is for a specified period of time, 
the contract time shall be for said specified period of time. 

1.10 CONTRACTOR - The individual, partnership, corporation 
or other legal entity, or combination thereof, contracting 
with the State for performance of the prescribed work. 

1.11 DEPARTMENT - The State Department of Transportation. 

1.12 DIRECTOR - The Director of Transportation, acting 
either directly or through the Director's duly authorized 
representative. 

1.13 EQUAL OR APPROVED EQUAL - Whenever this term is used in 
the specifications and plans, if any, it means a brand or 
article pre-qualified in accordance with Section 6.2 Trade 
Names and Alternates and which may be used in place of the 
one specified. 

1.14 H.A.R. or HAR - Hawaii Administrative Rules. 

1.15 H.R.S. or HRS - Hawaii Revised Statutes. 

1.16 HARBORS DIVISION - Harbors Division, Department of 
Transportation, State of Hawaii. 

1.17 HIGHWAYS DIVISION - Highways Division, Department of 
Transportation, State of Hawaii. 

1.18 HOLIDAYS - The days which are set apart and established 
as State holidays pursuant to Section 8-1, H.R.S. 

1.19 INSPECTOR - The Director's authorized representative 
assigned to make detailed inspections of contract performance 
and materials supplied. 

1.20 NOTICE TO BIDDERS - The public announcement, as 
required by law, inviting proposals for the work to be 
performed or materials to be furnished. 
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1.21 NOTICE OF FINAL ACCEPTANCE - Written notice from the 
Director to the Contractor that the entire contract has been 
completed in all respects in accordance with the 
specifications and plans, if any, and any changes thereof 
previously approved by the Director. 

1.22 NOTICE TO PROCEED - Written notice from the Director to 
the Contractor advising the Contractor of the date on which 
he is to begin the prosecution of the work. 

1.23 PLANS - The contract drawings approved by the Director 
whi~h show the location, character, dimensions and details of 
the work to be done and shall be a part of the contract. 

1.24 PROCUREMENT OFFICER - The Director's duly authorized 
representative including project managers, project engineers 
and contract administrators assigned to prepare, evaluate and 
administer contracts for the purchasing of goods and 
services. 

1.25 PROPOSAL (OR BID) - The offer of a bidder, on the 
prescribed form, to perform the work and to furnish the labor 
and materials at the prices quoted. 

1.26 PROPOSAL FORM - The approved format prepared by the 
Department or a facsimile thereof on which bids for the work 
must be prepared and submitted. (Reasonable facsimile 
acceptable for bidding.) 

1.27 PROPOSAL GUARANTY - The security furnished with a 
proposal to guarantee that the bidder will enter into the 
contract and furnish all other requirements if the bidder's 
proposal is accepted. 

1.28 QUALIFICATION QUESTIONNAIRE - The specified forms on 
which the bidder shall furnish required information as to the 
bidder's ability to perform and finance the work. 

1.29 S.L.H. or SLH - Session Laws of Hawaii. 

1.30 SPECIAL PROVISIONS - Revisions to the specifications. 
The specific clauses setting forth conditions or requirements 
peculiar to the project under consideration which are not 
thoroughly or satisfactorily stipulated in these 
specifications. 

1.31 SPECIFICATIONS - The directions, provisions, and 
requirements pertaining to the method and manner of 
performing the work and to the quantities and qualities of 
materials to be furnished under the contract. 

1.32 STATE - The State of Hawaii. 

HWY-MM-2007-04 
1-3 1/22/04 



1.33 SUBCONTRACTOR - An individual, partnership, 
corporation, other legal entity, or any combination thereof, 
that enters into an agreement with the Contractor to perform 
a portion of the work for the Contractor. 

1.34 SUPERINTENDENT - The Contractor's representative who is 
responsible for and in charge of the work. 

1.35 SURETY - The corporation, partnership or individual, 
other than the Contractor, executing a bond furnished by the 
Contractor and guaranteeing performance by the Contractor. 

1.36 TITLES (OR HEADINGS) - The titles or headings of the 
Sections herein are intended for convenience of reference and 
shall not be considered as having any bearing on their 
interpretation. Unless otherwise indicated, whenever the 
word "Section" is used, reference is being made to a Section 
in these specifications. 

1.37 WORK - The furnishing of all labor, materials, 
equipment, and other incidentals necessary or convenient for 
the successful completion of the project and the execution of 
all the duties and obligations imposed by the contract. 

1.38 WORKING DAY - Any day, except Saturdays, Sundays and 
State holidays. 
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